MINUTES 



MAINE HEALTH DATA ORGANIZATION

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

151 CAPITOL STREET, AUGUSTA, MAINE

THURSDAY, March 4, 2010





The meeting of the Maine Health Data Organization (MHDO) Board of Directors 

began at 9:05 a.m. with the following Board members present:  Lynn Davey (Chair), Poppy Arford, Jennifer Carroll, Joe Ditré, Maryagnes Gillman, Karynlee Harrington, 

Lisa Harvey-McPherson, Anne Head, Anita Knopp, Neil Korsen, Eric Martinsen, 

Cathy McGuire, Katherine Pelletreau, Ted Rooney, and Dave Winslow.  Absent members were Robert Anderson, Kristine Ossenfort and Stephen Weisberger.



Approval of January 7, 2010 Board minutes - Paul Gauvreau, Board Legal Counsel stated that the last sentence on Page 3 of the minutes regarding L.D. 1687,  the MRSA Resolve, should be changed to state that if L.D. 1687 passes with the requirement that the MHDO Board make changes to the Chapter 270 Quality Data rules no later than April 1, 2010, the MHDO would need to adopt the rules on an emergency basis to comply with the expedited deadline for rulemaking.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the January 7, 2010, MHDO Board minutes with the above modification.  Motion carried. 



Vice Chair Status - The Board had received copies of Maureen Kenney’s resignation letter and Chairwoman Lynn Davey reminded the Board that she is still serving beyond her term limit.  She asked for any nominees or for anyone interested in serving as Chair or Vice Chair to inform either Mr. Prysunka or herself before the next Board meeting.



Executive Director Report



Financial Summary:  There were no concerns regarding the MHDO monthly financial statement.  Ted Rooney requested information on the amount of money the MHDO spent during the last few years.  Linda Adams will provide him with those figures.



Staff/Office Space Update:  Mr. Prysunka stated that the MHDO will be fully staffed 

in two weeks and that office space is an issue.  The report from the Work Group to Provide Transparency Concerning Operating Expenses for Hospitals will recommend one additional staff member provided the position can be funded within the current budgeted amount.  The larger office space across hall is being looked at as an option, as well as turning the current conference room into an office and holding the Board meetings off-site.  



Compliance Report:  Mr. Prysunka informed the Board that there are three recommended routine referrals to Attorney General’s Office for non-submittal of data 

as outlined in the Compliance Report the Board received.  After some discussion there was a motion made to refer each of the three delinquent entities to the AG’s office for separate action.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.  Mr. Prysunka proceeded to review the first block of ongoing issues on the Compliance Report, relating to nonpayment of assessments.  Mr. Gauvreau stated that he was informed 

by Barbara Caragin at Phoenix Mental Health Services that they are no longer in business.  After some discussion regarding the effort involved in pursuing the small amount of the fines, a motion was made that the four entities discussed could be fined $250 for unpaid assessments, and Mr. Gauvreau was authorized to use his discretion to negotiate a variance of fines depending on each of the entities’ responses.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.  The Board also agreed on the following two changes to the Guidelines for Consideration of Fines document:  1. the column heading under Factors to Consider for Outstanding “Fees” be changed to “Assessments” and 2. “minimum of $250” should be added in that same column for 

the Amount of base fine.



The Board then discussed Meritain Health, Inc. who has not responded to any correspondence in reference to their unpaid assessment or for their failure to register with the MHDPC for health care claims data submissions.  A motion was made and seconded to proceed with the recommended fines.  Motion passed unanimously.  

The remainder of items listed on the Compliance Report were 

briefly discussed, but no further Board action was required.



Legislative Update:  



L.D. 1544:  An Act to Amend the Laws of the MHDPC and the MHDO - Mr. Prysunka informed the Board that the Health and Human Services Committee had voted 13-0 Ought-to-pass on L.D. 1544, but that it is being held in Committee for further discussion.  A lengthy discussion ensued regarding the submission of rendering provider and billing provider information.  It was mentioned that P.L. Chapter 350 requires reporting at the provider level by September, 2010 and that this cannot be accomplished without a resolution to this problem.  A motion was made to send a delegation from the Board that includes Alan Prysunka and a representative from 

the MHDPC to meet with the Chairs of the Health and Human Services Committee 

to express the sense of urgency in getting this issue resolved.  The motion was seconded and Katherine Pelletreau expressed her desire to be on the delegation.  

The motion passed unanimously.



L.D. 1780:  Resolve, Regarding Legislative Review of Portions of Chapter 270:  

Uniform Reporting System for Quality Data Sets -  The hearing and work session held the previous day resulted in no changes to Chapter 270.   A companion bill, L.D. 1687 "Resolve, To Define High-risk Populations for the Purposes of Hospital Surveillance 

for Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus Aureus, was tabled until the following Tuesday, March 9, because the Committee wants more information on what is currently being submitted as well as other options for hospital reporting.  A discussion ensued on a concern regarding the Legislature having the authority to substantially modify rules 

and Mr. Gauvreau recommended that in this case language be added to the rule to state “not withstanding that particular statute” to avoid future problems.  



It was stated that the Maine CDC has received a $1,000,000 grant to collect HAI reported information and, as a data conduit, the MHDO may have a role in accessing some of those funds.  Mr. Prysunka will find out more information.



Mr. Prysunka stated that LD 1791 "An Act To Implement Recommendations of the Right To Know Advisory Committee Concerning Records of Public Proceedings"; 

L.D. 1792 "An Act To Implement the Recommendations of the Right To Know Advisory Committee Concerning Public Records Exceptions"; and L.D. 1550 "An Act To Promote Opportunity for Workers in the Maine Woods" are not relative to the MHDO.  





Chapter 66 Resolve, To Create a Working Group to Provide Transparency Concerning Operating Expenses for Hospitals - The Board received copies of the final report from the Work Group and Mr. Prysunka gave an overview, noting the recommendations listed on Page 7.  Professor Nancy Kane, Harvard School of Public Health, who consulted for the Maine Hospital Study Commission and who participated in one of the work group meetings via phone, had stated that the MHDO has a wealth of data, more than any other state, which now needs to be analyzed.  The report is expected to be presented to the Health and Human Services Committee in the next couple of weeks.



MHDO Board Retreat:  



Summary Overview - Al Prysunka gave an overview of the Retreat Synopsis the Board received.  A Retreat Implementation Subcommittee was established consisting of Poppy Arford, Lynn Davey, Joe Ditre, Al Prysunka and, Ted Rooney.  Eric Martinsen also volunteered to be on the Subcommittee.  The Board discussed the Next Steps listed in the Synopsis and Mr. Rooney explained handouts he disseminated to the Board on possible ways to proceed with many of those steps.  He referenced work he 

is doing with other organizations that he would like to see the MHDO work with such as: Aligning Forces for Quality; the State Employee Health Commission’s Payment Reform Projects working with the Steering Committee for the SEHC-MGH; and the Robert Wood Johnson/AHRQ Charter Value.  Aligning Forces for Quality is looking for volunteers to assist in redesigning health web sites and the Robert Wood Johnson/AHRQ Charter Value is taking a broader look at how to use data in new ways to improve health care in Maine.  Mr. Rooney suggested bringing their database and the MHDO’s data together.  He also suggested moving more of the data processing work from the MHDO to the MHDPC.  The issue of money was also discussed and the Board agreed that the Retreat Implementation Subcommittee will review the issues Mr. Rooney brought up and will bring back their findings to the Board.  The Subcommittee meeting will be open to the public.  



Data Processing Center Report



Jon Harvell reported that implementation of the recent rule changes went active on February 1st and ran smoothly.  Mr. Harvell informed the Board that he has resigned effective March 15 and that Terry Danowski, who currently works with other states’ data at the Maine Health Data Processing Center, will take over his responsibilities.  There was some discussion on what other states are doing with their data and Mr. Prysunka was asked to distribute the power point presentation he created to the Board. 



Maine Quality Forum Report



Josh Cutler provided the Board with copies of the Health Care Associated Infection Annual Report and highlighted the various parts of particular interest to the Board.  

Dr. Cutler stated that information listed on page 23 was used in an article in Consumer Reports.  The report also describes their new metric:  the MRSA screenings initiative. 



Public Comment



None provided.



The meeting adjourned at 11:30 a.m.



Respectfully submitted,





Linda Adams

Administrative Assistant
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